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           SELECTBOARD

TOWN OF WESTHAMPTON

TOWN HALL  

1 SOUTH ROAD

WESTHAMPTON, MASSACHUSETTS 01027

Minutes of October 30, 2017
The meeting convened at 7:00 p.m.
Present were Jim Huston, Phil Dowling and Art Pichette.  Also present were Steve Holt, Shirl Morrigan, Wayne Parks, Bill Tracy, Ginny Curtis, Mary Powers, Amber Kellogg, and Matthew Hathaway.  Minutes were taken by Cheryl Provost.
Warrants were signed for:       Payroll: $70,588.33 
                                                 Vendor: $376,608.41 
                                                                                                                                     
Minutes of October 16 were approved. 
David Blakesley was on an emergency call and will be late.  Peter Cleary was not present yet.  Next item on agenda Hampshire Power, renewable power credits.  Art reported he spoke to Zach Holt and received documents providing information.  The information shows an approximate savings of 15% with either solar or bio-gas (“cow-power”) credits.  The information on the credit program and a sample contract had been emailed to Jim and Phil for their review.  There was discussion as to when Zach was coming before the board to answer questions; he was on agenda but not present yet.  Peter Cleary arrived.

· Info Technology cloud vs. server:
Peter Cleary came in to discuss the benefits of moving to a cloud based system.  He explained servers are more traditional and many companies are moving away from them and to a cloud.  Compliance laws are being met by some providers.  If it breaks it’s automatically replaced.  Start-up costs are much lower than a server since no equipment is purchased. Costs can vary based on number of users and amount of storage.  Arguments for servers is having on-site management and if there is a trust factor; managed locally.  Joel from Northeast IT had suggested migrating the Town Hall and Annex, and possibly include the Highway Dept., to a terminal server.  The downside is up-front costs.
Discussed the need to make a decision which way to move the Town Hall and Annex IT systems.  Better cost estimates are needed with long term benefits considered. 


· Zach Holt, Hampshire Power entered:
Zach reported opportunities are still available for Westhampton to receive approximately $2500 in savings to join “cow power” bio-gas energy credits.  The downside of signing onto cow power rather than solar would be if there’s interest in a twenty year agreement; solar provides a longer contract.  Art would like to move forward and asked what pros and cons are.  Zach explained that solar could come from a developer from anywhere whereas cow power is local (this specific one in Granville).  Cow power removes methane gas from the environment whereas solar panels require construction and disposal.  The terms of the contract were reviewed.  A motion was made to enter into the cow power renewable energy agreement with Hampshire Power.  Second was made.  Motion passed by roll vote 3-yes, 0-no.

· Tom Quinlan, Building Inspector:
0 Main Road-
Tom was seeking guidance how to proceed with enforcement of violation of zoning bylaws occurring at 0 Main Road; operating an illegal junkyard.  He sent a letter October 1 and inquired if letters should continue.  The board directed Tom to send enforcement letters and to begin fining the estate.  The board is awaiting a response from counsel as to what steps can be taken legally to enforce compliance of local laws. Tom will be updated on the response.  Until then a list of violations needs to be compiled with fines attached.

Discussion ensued regarding the saw mill.  Tom has not contacted Mr. Cotton yet to inspect the saw mill.  He has plans to contact him soon and complete a site visit.  Tom confirmed he has a list of the conditions of the permit and will check for compliance and proper permitting. 

· 109 Northwest Road:
Shirl Morrigan, Zoning Board of Appeals,  reported the meeting scheduled for October 10 was cancelled, as Shirl explained, the Chair determined the agenda was not adequately posted.  They met October 24 and an application for a Variance had been submitted by Amber Kellogg.  The ZBA was reviewing the submittal which was missing the form signed by the Town Clerk.  They could not accept the application without the form.  Cheryl Provost was at the Annex and was able to get the form from the Town Clerk and provided it to Ms. Kellogg.  The application was accepted and a hearing is scheduled for November 28.  Shirl continued she had not been aware Cheryl was at the ZBA meeting and was surprised by the later appearance of the form; she now questioned why the ZBA hadn’t received it sooner.  Cheryl explained that when Ms. Kellogg had dropped it off it was during her hours and she accepted it as Assistant Town Clerk.  The form was dated and signed received then scanned and emailed to Leo Aloisi, ZBA Chair, as recommended by Patty Cotton, Town Clerk, with a message that all 14 copies of supporting documents were left in the Annex.  Patty, now present at meeting, confirmed as she was copied in email.  Also noted was that the office the ZBA was holding their meeting in was full when Cheryl arrived and there was an overflow into the other area.  There was some discussion regarding moving meetings to a larger space when there is high participation and scheduling of meeting space.  Other discussion ensued regarding the difficulty of effective communication due to the limitations of part time officials. Bill Tracy was present and noted that in an effort to move this along he had made a motion to issue the building permit as the applicant meets all conditions for a variance; vote did not get super majority.   Jim spoke of requirements of the variance.  Art spoke of what the applicant has gone through and that mistakes have been made by all parties and this matter should be handled expeditiously. Tom Quinlan reported that all required information has been provided by the contractor. 

· Proposed bylaws:
The Zoning Bylaw Review Committee approved a solar and cell tower bylaw on October 17.  They were emailed to the Selectboard to be reviewed with the marijuana bylaws submitted by John Shaw October 16.  Each board member confirmed they had reviewed all the bylaws and had no questions.  Votes were taken on each bylaw proposal.

A motion was made and seconded to approve the proposed medical marijuana bylaw
and submit it to the Planning Board for their approval and scheduling of hearing.  Motion passed 3-0.  

A motion was made to approve the proposed medical marijuana dimensional and density regulations.  Discussion ensued in regards to including this in the medical marijuana bylaw proposal.  A motion was made to rescind the vote on the medical marijuana bylaw proposal and to approve the proposed medical marijuana bylaw and proposed medical marijuana dimensional and density and submit them to the Planning Board for their approval and scheduling of hearing.  Motion passed 3-0.

A motion was made and seconded to approve the proposed recreational marijuana moratorium
and submit it to the Planning Board for their approval and scheduling of hearing.  Motion passed 3-0.

A motion was made and seconded to approve the proposed personal wireless service facilities and repeaters (cell tower) bylaw and submit it to the Planning Board for their approval and scheduling of hearing.  Motion passed 3-0.

A motion was made and seconded to approve the solar bylaw and submit it to the Planning Board for their approval and scheduling of hearing.  Motion passed 3-0.

· Public Safety Complex, Steve Holt reported:
The committee met with engineer last week.  He presented two plans; one complete replacement and one partial, where three walls remain from current structure and additions are built on.  The numbers of both plans are similar.  The revision has more square feet available but would require larger contingency (unforeseen expenses).  The contract calls for both options to be presented to town.  


· Highway Department updates; David Blakesley reported:
-submitted a Reimbursement Request for crack sealing on South Road in the amount of $17,937.96
-crew member; Steve Holt can generate some information on what has been billed to the town;  David can get some information from Town Accountant 


· Campground:
Discussed schedule for inspections of septic systems.  The Board of Health is meeting Thursday (November 2) and Mr. Kelsey is expected to be there for discussion.

· FY18 budget revision articles: 
Reviewed article recommendations for the November 27 Special Town Meeting warrant.

The Vocational Tuition is reported from the school to be $342,092.32; the current appropriation is $386,330.00; difference of $44,237.68.  Tuition is $16,728.00 per student with additional charges for Special Education.  Reducing budget by $34,000.00 to $352,330.00 leaves $10,237.68 for late enrollment or unanticipated SPED costs. 

The veteran’s expenses increased due to an additional veteran receiving benefits.  Monthly benefits total $624.00, annual total of $7,488.00.  The current appropriation is $3,500.00.
Difference $3,988.00.  Medical reimbursements may occur as well as the chance of additional Veterans being added. Appropriations above the total annual benefit charges were recommended by the Veterans Agent who provided examples of increases above annual benefits:
10%- $8,237.00 (may cover annual expenses and medicals)
20%-$8,986.00 (should cover annual expenses, medical and provide additional funding if needed)
25%-$9,360.00 (will cover annual expenses and provide additional funding if needed)

On a motion, voted 3-0 to propose a decrease to the vocational tuition appropriation to $352,330.00 and to approve submitting to the Finance Committee Article 1:
To see if the Town will vote to reduce the appropriation for the Vocational Education Account in the amount of $34,000.00, or take any action in relation thereto.
On a motion, voted 3-0 to propose an increase to the veteran’s expenses to $9,360.00 and to approve submitting to the Finance Committee Article 2:
To see if the Town will vote to appropriate an additional $5,860.00 to the Veterans Expense Account, or take any action in relation thereto.
Bill Tracy reminded board to check with Moderator before setting meeting dates. He added he believes he’s available on November 27.  Bill requested the board look into obtaining a sound system before Annual Town Meeting; either the one donated by Hampshire Regional High School or purchasing. He noted that the church recently installed a sound system.  The board agreed a PA system could improve communication and organization of town meetings and requested Cheryl investigate installation of a PA system. 
· Fire Chief Chris Norris submitted a request to schedule with the Selectboard a presentation of the Blow family at the November 13 meeting.  Voted to approve request.

· Community Compact:
Cheryl attended a meeting on October 17 in Williamsburg with other towns involved with the grant.  As reported by Kim Florek at the last meeting the grant is for a shared data management system.  The Hampshire Regional School District towns have the opportunity to enter into an MOU with Northampton with Williamsburg as lead town.  Northampton holds a license with Laserfische data management and they have user space available.  The grant will cover the startup costs for all the towns and includes activation and training for up to two users per town.  An additional grant paired with this one provides funds for each town to purchase a sophisticated scanner and laptop compatible with Laserfische requirements. There is no cost to the towns this fiscal year.  There is an annual maintenance cost of $1,500.00 per town plus $300.00 per user for up to two users per town’ a range of $1,800.0-$2,100.00 annually.  The timetable for towns to sign on to the opportunity is by early December.  Additional information from the meeting and a sample contract will be emailed to each town.          

· Appointment:
Winnie Gorman submitted a request to be appointed to the Cultural Council.  On a motion and second, voted 3-0 to appoint Winnie Gorman to the Cultural Council for a three year term.

· Unregistered vehicle violations: 
No updates from John Zimmerman, ticketing of his unregistered vehicles at 48 North Road continues. Police Chief last reported four vehicles in violation. Fines will need to be enforced in court.

· Correspondence was reviewed:
-Notice from the Town of Deerfield seeking support of forming a Pioneer Valley Mosquito Control District under an Efficiency and Regionalization grant.
-Virtual Towns & School notice of availability of making the town website the primary method of noticing meetings.  Reposting requirements in outage events and notifications offered by support were explained.
-Rural Commonwealth (formerly Small Town Summit) meeting 7p.m., Tuesday, November 7 at the Goshen town offices.
-KPLaw filing to Superior Court Rule 9A re: Timothy R. Fondakowski v. Planning Board of the Town of Westhampton, et al. Hampshire Superior Court C.A. No. 1780CV00105

· Administrative Assistant updates:
Report for October 17-30 and schedule for October 31-November 13 will be emailed

· The Selectboard voted by roll call, 3-0 to enter into Executive Session at 8:45 p.m., as the Chair declared that discussion in a public meeting may have detrimental effect on the town’s litigating position with respect to:
Enforcement action for property at 0 Main Road-Westhampton Auto/JAWS

Open session will continue following executive session.

Adjourned Executive Session and returned to Open Session at 8:54 p.m.
Present were Jim Huston, Phil Dowling and Art Pichette.  Minutes were taken by Cheryl Provost.
Cheryl requested October 31 as a personal day off, approved.

· The next Selectboard meeting will be 7:00 p.m. Monday, November 13.

· Documents submitted:
-Hampshire Power renewable energy contract 
-Reimbursement Request
-Article recommendations
-Inquiries from Amber Kellogg

· Documents signed:
-Hampshire Power renewable energy contract 
-Reimbursement Request
-Article recommendations
Adjourned meeting at 9:00 p.m.
Approve: ________________________________________

                James Huston, Chair

                _________________________________________

                Philip Dowling
                _________________________________________

                 Arthur Pichette
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